
Chapter Eleven

Celaena races across the desert on her horse Kasida, driven by urgency as she
approaches the besieged fortress. The scene is one of chaos: breached walls,
scattered bodies, and ongoing battles between assassins and soldiers. The unlocked
gates suggest betrayal from within. Armed with a scavenged sword and her daggers,
Celaena enters the carnage-filled courtyard, noting the strategic precision of the
attack. Her primary concern shifts to locating the Master and Ansel, suspecting the
latter's involvement in the treachery that allowed the enemy forces to infiltrate so
easily.

As Celaena navigates the fortress, she encounters evidence of a carefully orchestrated
assault, with fires, arrow remnants, and silent upper levels heightening the tension.
She fights her way past a soldier on the stairs, moving toward the Master's greeting
room. There, she discovers Mikhail dead and Ilias severely wounded, confirming her
worst fears. The Master lies paralyzed on the dais, helpless as Ansel stands over him,
sword raised to deliver the killing blow. Celaena intervenes at the last moment,
throwing a dagger to disarm Ansel.

A violent confrontation erupts between the former allies. Ansel reveals her motive: a
deal with Lord Berick for a thousand soldiers to invade the Flatlands, using the
fortress's downfall as her bargaining chip. The betrayal cuts deep as Celaena realizes
Ansel's calculated manipulation, including sending her away to avoid interference. The
emotional weight of their clash is palpable, with Celaena torn between her loyalty to
the Master and her shattered trust in Ansel. The Master's pleading eyes add urgency to
the fight, as Celaena struggles to reconcile the friend she knew with the ruthless
traitor before her.

The chapter culminates in a tense standoff, with Ansel defiant and Celaena determined
to protect the Master at all costs. Their duel is not just physical but ideological, pitting



Ansel's vengeful ambitions against Celaena's sense of justice. The unresolved conflict
leaves readers questioning Ansel's ultimate fate and the broader consequences for the
fortress. The chapter masterfully blends action, betrayal, and emotional stakes, setting
the stage for a dramatic resolution in the ongoing narrative.


